
MEETING HELD APRIL 7, 2014 
 

A meeting of the Board of Trustees of the Village of Port Chester, New York, was held 

on Monday, April 7, 2014, in the Court Room of the Police Headquarters Building, 350 

North Main Street, Port Chester, New York, with Mayor Neil Pagano presiding. 

 

Present in addition to Mayor Pagano, were Trustees Gregory Adams, Daniel Brakewood, 

Saverio Terenzi, Luis Marino, Joseph Kenner and Gene Ceccarelli. 

 

It should be noted that Trustees Kenner and Terenzi were absent. 

 

It should be noted that Trustee Brakewood arrived at 6:09 p.m. 

 

Also present were Village Manager, Christopher Steers; Village Clerk, Janusz R. 

Richards; Village Attorney, Anthony Cerreto; Village Treasurer, Leonie Douglas (joined 

the meeting at 7:00 p.m.); Director of Planning and Development Christopher Gomez; 

Christopher Ameigh Administrative Aide to the Village Manager, Village Planner Jesica 

Youngblood (joined the meeting at 7:00 p.m.) and Sergeant Mark Braccio (joined the 

meeting at 7:00 p.m.) 

 

On motion of Trustee  , seconded by Trustee   the meeting was declared opened at 

6:01 p.m. 

 

ROLL CALL 

 

AYES: Trustees Adams, Marino, Ceccarelli and Mayor Pagano. 

NOES: None. 

ABSENT: Trustees Kenner, Brakewood and Terenzi. 

 

DATE: April 7, 2014 

 

MOTION FOR EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 

Executive Session #1 

 

At 6:01 p.m., on motion of Trustee Adams, seconded by Trustee Ceccarelli the 

Board adjourned into an executive session for the purpose of discussing Port Chester 

PBA regarding In-Service Training. 

 

ROLL CALL 

 

AYES: Trustees Adams, Marino, Ceccarelli and Mayor Pagano. 

NOES: None. 

ABSENT: Trustees Brakewood, Kenner and Terenzi. 

 

DATE: April 7, 2014 
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Present in addition to the Board of Trustees, were Village Manager, Christopher Steers; 

Village Clerk, Janusz R. Richards; Village Attorney, Anthony Cerreto and Christopher 

Ameigh Administrative Aide to the Village Manager. 

 

 

No action was taken in executive session. 

 

 

At 6:16 p.m., a motion to come out of executive session was made by TRUSTEE 

ADAMS, seconded by TRUSTEE MARINO, the Board of Trustees closed the executive 

session. 

 

ROLL CALL 

 

AYES: Trustees Adams, Brakewood, Marino, Ceccarelli and Mayor Pagano. 

NOES: None. 

ABSENT: Trustees Kenner and Terenzi. 

 

DATE: April 7, 2014 

 

 

Executive Session #2 

 

At 6:34 p.m., on motion of TRUSTEE ADAMS, seconded by TRUSTEE 

BRAKEWOOD the Board adjourned into an executive session for the purpose of 

interviewing Jing Xie for the position of Alternate on the Port Chester Planning 

Commission. 

 

ROLL CALL 

 

AYES: Trustees Adams, Marino, Ceccarelli and Mayor Pagano. 

NOES: None. 

ABSENT: Trustees Brakewood, Kenner and Terenzi. 

 

DATE: April 7, 2014 

 

Present in addition to the Board of Trustees, were Village Manager, Christopher Steers; 

Village Clerk, Janusz R. Richards; Village Attorney, Anthony Cerreto and Christopher 

Ameigh Administrative Aide to the Village Manager. 

 

 

No action was taken in executive session. 

 

 

At 6:16 p.m., a motion to come out of executive session was made by TRUSTEE 

ADAMS, seconded by TRUSTEE MARINO, the Board of Trustees closed the executive 

session. 

 

ROLL CALL 
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AYES: Trustees Adams, Brakewood, Marino, Ceccarelli and Mayor Pagano. 

NOES: None. 

ABSENT: Trustees Kenner and Terenzi. 

 

DATE: April 7, 2014 

 

PRESENTATION 
 

Ms. Diane Windas of the One World Club commented on the Port Chester One World 

Youth Club to better prepare students to connect to their local and global community and 

better prepare them for the global economy.  Their campaign is to save 50 lives from the 

effects of Malaria. The goal has already been doubled.  Donations may be made to the 

PCHS G.O. Fund.  

 

AFFIDAVIT OF PUBLICATION AND NOTICE OF PUBLICATION 

RE: 
 

Public Hearing to consider the advisability of adopting a local law that would amend 

the Code of the Village of Port Chester, to change the official zoning map. 

 

The following Public Notices were duly published in the Journal News and the 

Westmore News on March 7 and 28, 2014, certified by Cecilia Hernandez, Principal 

Clerk of the Journal News and Angelina Brescia, Office Manager of the Westmore News 

 

PUBLIC NOTICE 
 

 PUBLIC NOTICE is hereby given that the Board of Trustees of the Village of 

Port Chester, New York, will hold a PUBLIC HEARING on Monday, April 7, 2014, at 

7:00 P.M., or as soon thereafter at the Port Chester Justice Courtroom, 2nd Floor, 350 

North Main Street, Port Chester, New York, to consider the advisability of adopting a 

local law that would amend the Code of the Village of Port Chester, to change the official 

zoning map as follows: 

 

Address Section, Block, 

Lot 

Existing Zone Proposed Zone 

    

Metro North Right-of-Way 142.53-1-2 M2 C1 

142 Midland Avenue 142.53-1-3 M2 C1 

140 Midland Avenue 142.53-1-4 M2 C1 

130 Midland Avenue 142.53-1-5 C1/M2 C1 

150 Midland Avenue 142.61-1-2 CD/C1/M2 CD 

 

Interested persons are invited to attend and will be afforded the opportunity to be 

heard at this time. The copy of the proposed law is available at the Village Clerk’s office 

or online at the Village website www.portchesterny.com. 

 

 

http://www.portchesterny.com/
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Date: March 28, 2014 

 

 /s/ JANUSZ R. RICHARDS 

 JANUSZ R. RICHARDS 
 Village Clerk 

 Village of Port Chester, New York 

 

On motion of TRUSTEE CECCARELLI, seconded by TRUSTEE ADAMS, the 

public hearing was declared open. 

 

ROLL CALL 

 

AYES: Trustees Adams, Brakewood, Marino, Ceccarelli and Mayor Pagano. 

NOES: None. 

ABSENT: Trustees Kenner and Terenzi. 

 

DATE: April 7, 2014 

 

Public Comments 

 

Mayor Pagano asked if there was anyone from the audience who would like to make any 

comments regarding this public hearing. 

 

Comments were made by: 

 

BOARD COMMENTS 

 

Trustee Brakewood commented this is really a matter of the zoning law catching up with 

the reality of the market demand and what has already been built on these sites.  The 

reason this is important is because if these properties were to turn over what the realtors 

could do with these properties since today this is a manufacturing zone. 

 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 

 

Ms. Goldie Solomon commented this is basically a commercial area you are working on.  

How will this affect the residential taxpayer?  Will it lower or raise our taxes?   

 

Mayor Pagano commented this will not raise or lower taxes.  This is strictly a 

clarification of the uses.   

 

Mr. Giangrande commented he read in the newspaper about the 2% in the Village budget 

and the taxpayers getting a cutback. 

 

Ms. Mary Gargone on Edgar Place asked whether her property could be taken for retail 

use.  Chris Gomez commented the changes in zoning are to the west side of the Village. 

 

 On motion of TRUSTEE CECCARELLI, seconded by TRUSTEE MARINO, the 

public hearing was closed. 
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ROLL CALL 

 

AYES: Trustees Adams, Brakewood, Marino, Ceccarelli and Mayor Pagano. 

NOES: None. 

ABSENT: Trustees Kenner and Terenzi. 

 

DATE: April 7, 2014 

 

 

SEQRA DETERMINATION OF SIGNIFICANCE 

NEGATIVE DECLARATION 

RESOLUTION OF THE VILLAGE OF PORT CHESTER 

 

Midland Avenue Rezoning 

 

 On motion of TRUSTEE BRAKEWOOD seconded by TRUSTEE MARINO, the 

following resolution was adopted by the Board of Trustees of the Village of Port Chester, 

New York: 

 

WHEREAS, the Village Board of Trustees is in receipt of a zoning map 

amendment submitted by Village Staff to better reflect existing and desired uses along 

the southern Midland Avenue corridor; and  

 

WHEREAS, the proposal involves the rezoning of 140 and 142 Midland Avenue 

from existing M2 General Industrial to C1 Neighborhood Retail and fully encapsulate the 

currently split- zoned 130 and 150 Midland Avenue addresses into C1 Neighborhood and 

CD Design Shopping Center districts respectively; and  

 

WHEREAS, the project is defined as an Unlisted Action under Part 617 of the 

State Environmental Quality Review Act regulations; and  

 

WHEREAS, that pursuant to Part 617 of the SEQR Regulations, the Village of 

Port Chester Board of Trustees is Lead Agency for the SEQR Review of this Unlisted 

Action; and now therefore be it  

 

RESOLVED, that pursuant to Part 617 of the implementing regulations pertaining 

to Article 8 (State Environmental Quality Review Act) of the Environmental 

Conservation Law, the Lead Agency has determined that the proposed Unlisted Action 

will not have a significant effect on the environment for the reasons enumerated in the 

attached Negative Declaration Form.  

 

ROLL CALL 

 

AYES: Trustees Adams, Brakewood, Marino, Ceccarelli and Mayor Pagano. 

NOES: None. 

ABSENT: Trustees Kenner and Terenzi. 

 

DATE: April 7, 2014 
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Adoption of Local Law No. 4 of 2014 
 

A LOCAL LAW AMENDING THE OFFICIAL ZONING MAP. 

 

SECTION 1: The Official Zoning Map of the Village of Port Chester is hereby amended 

as follows: 

To permit the following property to be changed from a M2 General Industrial District to a 

C1 Neighborhood Retail District and be thereafter subject to the requirements and 

regulations of such latter district as described in the Village Code, Chapter 345, Zoning 

Regulation: 

Address Section, Block, Lot Existing Zone Proposed Zone 
Metro North Right-of-Way 142.53-1-2 M2 C1 

142 Midland Avenue 142.53-1-3 M2 C1 

140 Midland Avenue 142.53-1-4 M2 C1 

 

SECTION 2: The Official Zoning Map of the Village of Port Chester is hereby amended 

as follows: 

To permit the following property to be changed from a C1 Neighborhood Retail 

District/M2 General Industrial District to a C1 Neighborhood Retail District and be 

thereafter subject to the requirements and regulations of such latter district as described in 

the Village Code, Chapter 345, Zoning Regulation: 

Address Section, Block, Lot Existing Zone Proposed Zone 

130 Midland Avenue 142.53-1-5 C1/M2 C1 

 

SECTION 3: The Official Zoning Map of the Village of Port Chester is hereby amended 

as follows: 

To permit the following property to be changed from a C1 Neighborhood Retail 

District/M2 General Industrial District/CD Design Shopping Center District to a CD 

Design Shopping Center District and be thereafter subject to the requirements and 

regulations of such latter district as described in the Village Code, Chapter 345, Zoning 

Regulation: 

Address Section, Block, Lot Existing Zone Proposed Zone 

150 Midland Avenue 142.61-1-2 CD/M2/C1 CD 

 

SECTION 4: Conflict with Other Laws 

Whenever the requirements of this local law are in conflict with the requirements of any 

other lawfully adopted local laws, the most restrictive of such local law, or those 
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imposing higher standards shall govern. 

 

SECTION 5: Validity and Severability 

If any section of this local law shall be held unconstitutional, invalid, or ineffective, in 

whole or in part, such determination shall not be deemed to affect, impair, or invalidate the 

remainder of this local law.  

 

SECTION 6: Effective Date 

This local law shall be effective immediately upon filing with the Secretary of State and 

due publication. 

 

Mayor Pagano asked for a motion to adopt the Local Law. 

 

 On motion of TRUSTEE BRAKEWOOD, seconded by TRUSTEE ADAMS, the 

following Local Law Number 4 of 2014 was adopted by the Board of Trustees of the 

Village of Port Chester, New York: 

ROLL CALL 

 

AYES: Trustees Adams, Brakewood, Marino, Ceccarelli and Mayor Pagano. 

NOES: None. 

ABSENT: Trustees Kenner and Terenzi. 

 

DATE: April 7, 2014 

 

Public Hearing on Fiscal Year 2014-2015 Budget 

The following Public Notices were duly published in the Journal News and the 

Westmore News on March 28, 2014, certified by Cecilia Hernandez, Principal Clerk of 

the Journal News and Angelina Brescia, Office Manager of the Westmore News 

 

NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING ON FISCAL YEAR 2014-2015 BUDGET 

 

 PLEASE TAKE NOTICE that pursuant to Section 5-508 of the Village Law, a 

Tentative Budget showing the revenue and expenditures for the fiscal year 2014-2015 of 

the Village of Port Chester, commencing June 1, 2014, was filed by the Village Manager 

with the Village Clerk and thereupon presented to the Board of Trustees. 

 

PLEASE TAKE FURTHER NOTICE that a public hearing will be held by the 

Board of Trustees on Monday, April 7, 2014 at 7:00 p.m. or as soon thereafter at the 

Justice Court Courtroom, 2nd Floor, 350 North Main Street, Port Chester, New York, for 

the purpose of considering and discussing such Tentative Budget. A copy of such 

Tentative Budget is available at the office of the Village Clerk at the Village Hall, 1st 

Floor, 222 Grace Church Street, where it may be inspected by an interested person during 
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regular office hours, 9:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. Monday through Friday. The Tentative 

Budget is also available for review at the Port Chester-Rye Brook Public Library. 

 

Said Tentative Budget includes compensation for the Mayor of $12,633 per 

annum and for the Trustees of $5,200 per annum. 

 

BY ORDER OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

OF THE VILLAGE OF PORT CHESTER, NEW YORK 

 

DATED: MARCH 28, 2014 

    PORT CHESTER, NEW YORK 

 

 

 /s/ JANUSZ R. RICHARDS 

 JANUSZ R. RICHARDS 
 Village Clerk 

       VILLAGE OF PORT CHESTER 

       222 Grace Church Street 

       Port Chester, New York 10573 

 

On motion of TRUSTEE BRAKEWOOD, seconded by TRUSTEE ADAMS, the 

public hearing was declared open. 

 

ROLL CALL 

 

AYES: Trustees Adams, Brakewood, Marino, Ceccarelli and Mayor Pagano. 

NOES: None. 

ABSENT: Trustees Kenner and Terenzi. 

 

DATE: April 7, 2014  

 

Village Manager Christopher Steers gave a Tentative Budget presentation for Fiscal Year 

June 1, 2014 to May 31, 2014. 
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Public Comments 

 

Mayor Pagano asked if there was anyone from the audience who would like to make any 

comments regarding this public hearing. 

 

Comments were made by: 

 

BOARD COMMENTS: 

 

Mayor Pagano and Trustee Ceccarelli commented on the excellent presentation by Chris 

Gomez.   

 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 

 

Ms. Solomon reminded the Board that they represent the people.  We have more off the 

tax rolls, between municipals and non-profits, than any other community our size.  

 

Ms. Conetta commented on the terrific presentation by Chris Gomez.  When you use the 

word “pilot” say what the acronym is.  She praised Leonie Douglas on her good work. 

 

Ms. Granata commented on the budget presentation and hoped that in the future we do 

not go above our means.  We should continue to have better public servants. 

 

Mr. Abel commented on the very nice presentation.  The fund balance is like a saving 

account where you are holding money for some future use. What happens if and when we 

exceed the tax cap?  Village Treasurer Douglas commented that if we exceed the tax cap 

we would have to put it in reserve.  Mayor Pagano commented that you would have to 

raise taxes or dramatically cut expenses.  Mr. Abel commented on the $160 rate (Sewer 

Rents) per year for average homeowner so this will be adjusted by the Board as needed. 

 

Mayor Pagano commented that there will be a number of budget workshops starting 

tomorrow, April 15th, April 22nd, and more if needed.   



 27 

 

 

On motion of TRUSTEE BRAKEWOOD, seconded by TRUSTEE ADAMS, the 

public hearing was declared closed. 

 

ROLL CALL 

 

AYES: Trustees Adams, Brakewood, Marino, Ceccarelli and Mayor Pagano. 

NOES: None. 

ABSENT: Trustees Kenner and Terenzi. 

 

DATE: April 7, 2014 

 

Motion to Add-on a Resolution 

 

Mayor Pagano asked for a motion to add three additional meeting dates in April. 

 

On motion of TRUSTEE MARINO, seconded by TRUSTEE ADAMS, the 

motion received a unanimous vote of those present. 

 

ROLL CALL 

 

AYES: Trustees Adams, Brakewood, Marino, Ceccarelli and Mayor Pagano. 

NOES: None. 

ABSENT: Trustees Kenner and Terenzi. 

 

DATE: April 7, 2014 

 

ADD-ON RESOLUTION 

 

 On motion of TRUSTEE CECCARELLI, seconded by TRUSTEE MARINO, the 

following resolution as adopted by the Board of Trustees of the Village of Port Chester, 

New York: 

 

 RESOLVED, that Board of Trustees agrees to schedule three additional meetings 

as following: Saturday, April 12, 2014, at 9:00 a.m. regarding Workshop on SEQRA, 

Bonus Program & Overlay District, Tuesday, April 15, 2014 at 6:00 p.m. regarding 

Starwood/United Hospital and Budget Workshops, and Thursday April 24, 2014 at 5:30 

p.m. regarding Town of Rye Dissolution Workshop. 

 

ROLL CALL 

 

AYES: Trustees Adams, Brakewood, Marino, Ceccarelli and Mayor Pagano. 

NOES: None. 

ABSENT: Trustees Kenner and Terenzi. 

 

DATE: April 7, 2014 

 



 28 

Motion to Add-on an Executive Session 

 

Trustee Brakewood asked for a motion to go in to an Executive Session at the end of the 

regular meeting to consult with Village Attorney regarding Starwood. 

 

There being no objections, on motion of TRUSTEE ADAMS, seconded by 

TRUSTEE MARINO, the Board of Trustees to go in to an Executive Session at the end of 

the regular meeting to consult with Village Attorney regarding Starwood. 

 

ROLL CALL 

 

AYES: Trustees Adams, Brakewood, Marino, Ceccarelli and Mayor Pagano. 

NOES: None. 

ABSENT: Trustees Kenner and Terenzi. 

 

DATE: April 7, 2014 

 

 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 

Mayor Pagano asked if there was anyone from the audience who would like to make any 

comments regarding this public hearing. 

 

Comments were made by: 

 

Ms. Goren commented on the Dog Park stating “Good evening. The Port Chester 

Dog Park Group is here to provide a dog park update in 5 minutes or less! 

 

As a reminder or for those who might not know… 
 

The Port Chester Dog Park Group is a grassroots community organization 

established specifically for the purpose of building a dog park in Port Chester. 

We are a group of Port Chester and surrounding community residents dedicated 

to creating a fenced in area for our dogs to be able to run, socialize, and play off- 

leash. This board has approved the location of the upper level of Abendroth Park 

for our dog park, and now we are in the midst of raising the necessary funds to 

install approximately 1500 feet of fencing before the dog park can open. 

 

Over the last 10 months the Port Chester Dog Park Group has been actively 

fundraising as well as getting the word out throughout the community. Our 

activities have included efforts such as: 

• Tabling at many Port Chester and Westchester County events 
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• Online fundraising campaigns 

• Fence dedication campaign 

• Holiday fundraising campaigns 

• Outreach to local businesses 

• Community Tag Sale 

• Benefit for the dog park at Garcia’s (The Capitol Theatre) 

• As well as being fortunate enough to have an anonymous matching 

donation drive where all donations within the month of February 

were matched dollar for dollar 

 

As a result of these efforts, the Port Chester Dog Park Group to date has raised 

over $20,000 towards the purchase and installation of the fencing. 

 

Additionally, there are several companies who have come out in support of this 

project. Bark Box, an online subscription company for dog items is donating $15 

to the Port Chester Dog Park for every subscription purchased using our 

promotional code (which can be found on the Port Chester Dog Park Facebook 

page or our website). We have also received a donation of 6000 poop bags from 

a Texas-based company, Whittco Industrial Supplies. We thought we might use 

some of these bags to coordinate with Port Chester Clean Up Day, and include a 

pick up the poop focus throughout the village. 

 

We have also received support from LOCAL businesses, including: BarTaco, The 

Capitol Theatre, Whole Foods, Pizza Pasta and Things, Le Beastro Grooming, and 

All Paws Gourmet Pet Boutique to name a few. It is because of this support as 

well as the support of the community as a whole that we feel optimistic we will 

reach our goal in the not so distant future. 

 

To this end, we are ramping up our Spring and Summer event schedule and 

would like to share with you just some of the fundraising activities we are 

planning (stay tuned for even more details on these campaigns in the coming 

weeks): 

• We’ll be having a virtual ball drive on our website where people will be 

able to upload pictures of their dogs and try to get the most votes for their 

pup. 

A virtual ball will be rewarded for each $10 donation/vote received. 
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• We’ll be organizing a dog wash at Petvalu, a new pet supply store in the 

Rye Ridge Shopping Center. All proceeds will go towards the Port 

Chester Dog Park. 

• We’ll be having an exciting raffle with prizes you really won’t want to 

miss out on – so stay tuned for that! 

• AND, we’re going to be entering Port Chester into the PetSafe Bark for 

your Park dog park contest where one city can win $100,000 for a dog 

park, and 4 other cities have the chance to win $25,000. In order to be in 

the running for this contest we will need the support from the village in 

the form of letters and documentation. There will be strict deadlines to 

adhere to in order for Port Chester to be considered, the first of which will 

be coming up on May 7th. This deadline will include letters of support 

from the Mayor’s office, a copy of the signed resolution, and proof of 

ownership of the proposed land. 

 

For this reason, as well as a need for reliable and timely communication in 

general between the village and the dog park group, we would like to know who 

our village liaison is and what is the best method of communication in order to 

receive timely responses. In addition to the PetSafe contest requirements, we are 

in request of some general RFP information as well as a survey of Abendroth 

Park for our volunteer architectural designer. 

 

We truly appreciate everybody’s support and involvement with this great 

community project! 

 

Oh, and one more thing! As a friendly reminder, we still need an amendment to 

the “no dogs allowed” law stating that dogs will be allowed in areas designated 

as dog parks. Thank you!” 

 

Ms. Chrissie Onofrio, a coach for the American Cancer Society Relay for Life, 

commented on the overnight event that celebrates the victories of cancer survivors, 

remembers those we have lost and brings the community together to serve a cause.  This 

event will be Saturday. Another request is a donation for security for this event on May 

31st. We would like to have an event on May 4th – Paint the Town Purple – One would be 

“Fill the Boot” on Westchester Avenue and a second would be to encourage local 

businesses to display event posters and purple balloons that we would supply.  

 

Ms. Lucy Miller, American Cancer Society representative, commented that this event is 

not targeted to one type of cancer.  Last year the security was provided by Port Chester. 
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Ms. Cynthia Oliveros commented this disease has taken too many lives.  Hopes to 

increase the number of participants over last year.  We have several restaurants giving 

part of their proceeds to Relay for Life. 

 

Ms. Maria Sileo commented on the Starwood project.  She asked the Trustees to consider 

carefully the benefit to our Village.  We are too densely populated.  Several weeks ago 

the Port Chester Nursing Home notified me that Starwood was booting the cars at the 

United Hospital site.  They are not good neighbors. 

 

Ms. Goldie Solomon commented on the DARE program.  Blind Brook does the program 

through the Rye Brook police, but Port Chester police said the government won’t allow 

them to run it.   

 

Ms. Beatrice Conetta commented on being insulted and ridiculed when commenting at 

Board meetings.  I repeat on issues that are not good for the Village.  There are a lot of 

people who listen to me. On the Amnesty program, don’t get rid of it, but don’t put an 

expiration date on it.  Ms. Conetta commented on the Trustees going after the MTA. 

 

Mr. Frank Ferrara commented on the Rye Town dissolution study.  You’ve got to put it 

high on your list.  Bottom line is that as long as Port Chester is part of Rye Town and 

married to Rye Brook and Rye Neck we have no shot to any kind of a change to a 

municipal structure.  We have to divorce from the Town of Rye. 

 

Ms. Granata commented that she agreed we should work on the Rye Town dissolution 

study.  She also agreed with Ms. Conetta.  There should be no expiration on Amnesty.  

Regarding overcrowding, we should look at heavier fines.  When I filed a FOIL, I did not 

receive my property reports in a timely manner.  Ms. Granata would like the building 

codes to be enforced. 

 

Mr. Abel commented on the Strategic Plan meeting.  One of the interesting things is that 

this meeting was held out of the Village on Village funds. 

 

 

PRESENTATION 

 

Director of Planning and Development Christopher Gomez and Village Planner Jesica 

Youngblood gave a presentation on Village of Port Chester 2014-2016 Strategic Plan. 
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RESOLUTIONS 

 

RESOLUTION #1 (POSTPONE) 

 

On motion of Trustee  Brakewood, seconded by Trustee Adams to postpone the 

vote on resolution Number 1 to the April 21, 2014 meeting. 

 

ROLL CALL 

 

AYES: Trustees Adams, Brakewood, Marino, Ceccarelli and Mayor Pagano. 

NOES: None. 

ABSENT: Trustees Kenner and Terenzi. 

 

DATE: April 7, 2014 

 

IMPOSING NEW PARKING REGULATIONS ON NORTH PEARL STREET 

 

 On motion of TRUSTEE , seconded by TRUSTEE , the following 

resolution was adopted by the Board of Trustees of the Village of Port Chester, New 

York: 
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 WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees has received the favorable recommendation of 

the Traffic Commission to make new parking restrictions on North Pearl Street to provide 

for short-term parking and thereby increase the availability of parking; and 

  

 WHEREAS, after discussion, the Board has desired to advance this subject for 

action. Now, therefore, be it 

 

RESOLVED, that the Code of the Village of Port Chester, Vehicles and Traffic, 

Schedule XIII, Section 319-74 pursuant to the provisions of Section 319-20: No Parking 

or Standing at Any Time, is hereby amended as follows: 

. 

  Name of street  Side  Location     

 

  … 

 

Amend: North Pearl Street East  From Westchester Avenue north for  

        a distance of [115] 31 feet 

 

  … 

and, be it further 

 

RESOLVED, that the Code of the Village of Port Chester, Vehicles and Traffic, 

Section 319-77 Schedule XVI: Limited Time Parking, is amended as follows: 

 

A.  In accordance with the provisions of § 319-23, the parking of vehicles is 

prohibited in the locations described below for a longer period of time than that 

designated, during the hours indicated of any day except Sundays and Holidays 

 

      

 

Name of Street Side Time Limit Between   Location     

 

 … 

 

Add:  North Pearl Street       East 15 Mins.       9:00 am  From a point 71 feet 

         to 9:00 pm north of Westchester 

   Avenue extending 

   south for 40 feet 

 … 

and, be it further 

 

 RESOLVED, that the Code of the Village of Port Chester, Vehicles and Traffic, 

Section 319-81, Schedule XX, Loading Zones is hereby amended as follows: 

 

A. In accordance with the provisions of 319-27, the following locations are 

designated as loading zones: 

 

Name of street  Side  Location  

 

… 
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Amend: North Pearl Street East  From a point measured [45] 71 feet   

     north of the northeast corner of 

Westchester Avenue, thence 

extending in a northerly direction for 

a distance of  [ 71] 45 feet. 

  … 

 

and be it further 

 

 RESOLVED, that this resolution shall take effect at such date as appropriate 

signage is put in place at the direction of the Village Manager. 

 

APPROVED AS TO FORM: 

 

________________________  

Anthony M. Cerreto 

Village Attorney 

 

RESOLUTION #2 

 

ADOPTION OF THE STRATEGIC PLAN 

FOR THE VILLAGE OF PORT CHESTER 2014-2016 

 

 On motion of TRUSTEE BRAKEWOOD seconded by TRUSTEE MARINO, the 

following resolution was adopted by the Board of Trustees of the Village of Port Chester, 

New York: 

WHEREAS, on December 17, 2012, the Village of Port Chester adopted its first-

ever comprehensive plan which identified goals, policies and guidelines for the immediate 

and long-range protection, enhancement, growth and development of the Village; and 

WHEREAS, the Comprehensive Plan specifically focuses on the major elements 

of the Village’s built environment: (1) maintaining and enhancing residential 

neighborhoods, (2) revitalizing commercial areas and the waterfront, (3) strengthening of 

industrial areas, (4) improving transportation and infrastructure facilities and (5) 

identifying opportunities for new development; and 

WHEREAS, the Board recognizes the value of adopting a complementary Strategic 

Plan to provide an articulated vision for focused Board actions to prioritize the primary 

goals and objectives of the Comprehensive Plan given scarce village resources and 

competing policy initiatives in a challenging fiscal environment; and 

WHEREAS, on March 22, 2014, the Village Board of Trustees held a special 

workshop facilitated by John Nolon of the Pace Land Use Law Center to commence the 
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process for the adoption of a strategic plan for the Village of Port Chester for the next 

twenty-four (24) month period; and 

WHEREAS, the Board took note that the Village of Port Chester is uniquely 

situated as a regional and local transportation node in the New York metropolitan area; 

and 

WHEREAS, befitting such status, the Village is identified for continued economic 

development opportunities by the New York Metropolitan Transportation Council and 

directly aligned with the policies and principles promulgated through the Sustainable 

Communities Initiative, New York State Regional Economic Development Council, Mid-

Hudson Sustainability Plan and other regional planning agendas; and 

WHEREAS, the Board identified five “Opportunity Areas” at the workshop to be 

included in the strategic plan: 

 Facilitating transit oriented development in the downtown  

 Creating a new municipal center 

 Enhancing and revitalizing waterfront areas  

 Redevelopment of Fox Island peninsula 

 Redevelopment of the United Hospital site; and 

 

WHEREAS, the Village Board of Trustees tasked the Village Manager to formulate a 

draft strategic plan document that would detail for the Board’s consideration: potential 

feasibility, cost-benefit analysis, grant funding sources and availability, sequence and time 

frames, implementation strategies, and potential action outcomes relative to each priority 

opportunity area; and 

WHEREAS, after presentment and due consideration, the Board has developed a 

Strategic Plan for the Village of Port Chester for the next twenty-four months. Now, 

therefore, be it 

RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees hereby approves and adopts the annexed 

Strategic Plan for the Village of Port Chester for 2014-2016, attached hereto and 

incorporated herein by reference; and be it further 

RESOLVED, that the Strategic Plan is to be considered as a non-static, viable template 

for future Board deliberative processes and actions; and be it further 

RESOLVED, the Board understands that any actions to be taken by the Board with 

respect to advancing the elements of the Strategic Plan will necessarily include compliance 

with applicable public notice and hearing requirements and the State Environmental 

Quality Review Act (SEQRA); and be it further 
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RESOLVED, that the Village Clerk be directed to post the Strategic Plan on the 

Village’s web-site and place a copy of same at the Port Chester-Rye Brook Public Library 

and make copies available for the public upon request. 

APPROVED AS TO FORM: 

 

________________________  

Anthony M. Cerreto 

Village Attorney 

 

ROLL CALL 

 

AYES: Trustees Adams, Brakewood, Marino, Ceccarelli and Mayor Pagano. 

NOES: None. 

ABSENT: Trustees Kenner and Terenzi. 

 

DATE: April 7, 2014 

 

RESOLUTION #3 

 

PARTICIPATION IN COUNTY OF WESTCHESTER MULTI-JURISDICTIONAL 

HAZARD MITIGATION PLAN 

 

 On motion of TRUSTEE BRAKEWOOD, seconded by TRUSTEE ADAMS, the 

following resolution was adopted by the Board of Trustees of the Village of Port Chester, 

New York: 

 WHEREAS, federal law requires that local governments have a FEMA approved 

Hazard Mitigation Plan (“HMP”) in order to be eligible for federal pre-disaster mitigation 

grant funding; and 

 WHEREAS, the Village of Port Chester does not have a FEMA approved FMP; 

and 

 WHEREAS, over the past year, the Village has been engaged in discussions with 

the County of Westchester which was awarded grant funding to update its’ HMP as a 

multi-jurisdictional plan and has since invited municipalities within the County to 

participate; and 

 WHEREAS, the County has retained a contract consultant to provide necessary 

assistance in the development of the HMP; and 

 WHEREAS, such municipal participation would require the Village to: 

1) formally notifying the County of an interest to participate and undertake the 

following tasks: 

 - assigning a planning point of contact who shall: 

 -provide representation at planning group meetings and workshops 
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 -provide data and information as requested 

-work with the contract consultant in reviewing and commenting on data and 

information compiled and completing plan documents applicable to the Village  

-identify stakeholders that should be informed and potentially involved in the 

planning process 

-facilitate public outreach efforts with citizens and local stakeholders within the

 Village 

-Identify strengths, weaknesses, opportunities and obstacles to implementing 

natural hazard mitigation within the village 

-Identify past, ongoing and appropriate future mitigation strategies and activities 

-review and comment on plan documents, specifically the draft initial and final 

plan prior to submission to the New York State Office of Emergency 

Management and FEMA 

 

2)  formally adopting the plan once approved by FEMA; and. 

3)  tracking and reporting staff time committed to the project which represents the 

“in-kind” local match required. Now, therefore, be it 

RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees hereby affirms that the Village 

participate in the County of Westchester’s  multi-jurisdictional Hazard Mitigation Plan 

(“HMP”) and be it further 

RESOLVED, that the Director of Planning and Development be deemed the 

principal point of contact and be responsible for administering the Village’s efforts in 

working with the County to develop the HMP; and be it further 

RESOLVED, that the Board is committed to the adoption of the HMP upon 

approval by FEMA. 

APPROVED AS TO FORM: 

 

________________________  

Anthony M. Cerreto 

Village Attorney 

 

ROLL CALL 

 

AYES: Trustees Adams, Brakewood, Marino, Ceccarelli and Mayor Pagano. 

NOES: None. 

ABSENT: Trustees Kenner and Terenzi. 

 

DATE: April 7, 2014 

 

RESOLUTION #4 (NO ACTION) 

 

On motion of Trustee  Brakewood, seconded by Trustee Marino to table the vote 

on Resolution Number 4. 

 

ROLL CALL 
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AYES: Trustees Adams, Brakewood and Marino. 

NOES: Trustee Ceccarelli and Mayor Pagano. 

ABSENT: Trustees Kenner and Terenzi. 

 

DATE: April 7, 2014 

 

The motion failed and no action was taken. 

 

APPOINTMENT OF MEMBER TO PLANNING COMMISSION 

 

 On motion of TRUSTEE  , seconded by TRUSTEE   , the 

following resolution as adopted by the Board of Trustees of the Village of Port Chester, New 

York: 

 RESOLVED, that SHEILA M. ROGAN, residing in Port Chester New York be 

and hereby is appointed as a member of the Port Chester PLANNING COMMISSION, 

and to fill the seat previously held by Robert Ortiz, effective immediately with said term 

to expire 06/16/2016. 

 

APPROVED AS TO FORM: 

 

________________________  

Anthony M. Cerreto 

Village Attorney 

 

RESOLUTION #5 (TABLE) 

 

On motion of Trustee  Brakewood, seconded by Trustee Adams to table the vote 

on resolution Number 5 to the April 21, 2014 meeting. 

 

ROLL CALL 

 

AYES: Trustees Adams, Brakewood, Marino, Ceccarelli and Mayor Pagano. 

NOES: None. 

ABSENT: Trustees Kenner and Terenzi. 

 

DATE: April 7, 2014 

 

APPOINTMENT OF MEMBER TO PLANNING COMMISSION 

 

 On motion of TRUSTEE  , seconded by TRUSTEE  , the following resolution 

as adopted by the Board of Trustees of the Village of Port Chester, New York: 

 RESOLVED, that _________________, residing in Port Chester New York, be 

and hereby is appointed as an ALTERNATE member of the Port Chester PLANNING 

COMMISSION, and to fill the seat previously held by Sheila M. Rogan, effective 

immediately with said term to expire 06/16/2014. 
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APPROVED AS TO FORM: 

 

________________________  

Anthony M. Cerreto 

Village Attorney 

 

RESOLUTION #6 

 

ADOPTION OF LOCAL ADJUSTMENTS FOR HOMESTEAD AND  

NON-HOMESTEAD BASE PROPORTIONS FOR 2014-2015 

 

On motion of TRUSTEE BRAKEWOOD, seconded by TRUSTEE MARINO, the 

following resolution was adopted by the Board of Trustees of the Village of Port Chester, 

New York: 

 WHEREAS, on February 2, 2005, the Board of Trustees adopted Local Law No.2 

of 2005 relating to the adoption of the provisions of Section 1903 of the Real Property Tax 

Law regarding Homestead Base Proportions; and  

 

WHEREAS, the Town of Rye Assessor has prepared Homestead and Non-

Homestead base proportions for the Village of Port Chester; and  

 

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees of the Village of Port Chester wishes to adopt 

local adjustments to these base proportions that will be used to establish a Homestead tax 

rate and a Non-Homestead tax rate for the 2014-2015 Village Budget and tax rates. Now, 

therefore, be it 

 

RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees of the Village of Port Chester hereby 

adopts for the 2014--2015 Village tax, Homestead Base Proportions of 56.839671%, and 

Non-Homestead base proportions of 43.160329%; and be it further 

 

RESOLVED, that the Village Manager is authorized to sign all necessary 

documents to implement the purposes of this resolution; and be it further 

 

RESOLVED, that the Town Assessor and  Receiver of Taxes are authorized to 

make any filings on behalf of the Village of Port Chester, and to take any additional actions 

necessary to implement the purposes of this resolution. 

 

APPROVED AS TO FORM: 

________________________  

Anthony M. Cerreto 

Village Attorney 

 

ROLL CALL 

 

AYES: Trustees Adams, Brakewood, Marino, Ceccarelli and Mayor Pagano. 

NOES: None. 

ABSENT: Trustees Kenner and Terenzi. 
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DATE: April 7, 2014 

 

DISCUSSIONS 

 

William Hume – Chairman of the Board of Architectural Review.  Mr. Hume said that 

they do not have a full board.  We have six; we should have seven and an alternate.  One 

person on the board has not attended a meeting in a year.  We need four for a quorum and 

sometimes we don’t have a quorum on meeting nights.  We see applications for any 

exterior work, signs, porch work; anything that affects the outside of the property.  

Trustee Adams asked the qualifications for anyone who might want to apply to the 

Architectural Review Board.  Mr. Hume replied that they review building applications 

and signage.  We meet twice a month at 7:30 until the agenda is handled.  We only have 

one person on the board whose commission has not expired.  Trustee Brakewood asked if 

the Review Board reviewed the Downtown façade.  Mr. Hume said they were part of that 

review.  Trustee Ceccarelli commented it is good to actually have the Boards explain how 

they operate.  The amnesty program is also going through us with corrections to code.  

 

Proposed traffic change on Puritan Drive.  This is an issue that came up during the snow 

season with plows going through the area and cars parked along the  traffic triangle on 

the east side.  The resolution for this is not up for discussion tonight but we should have 

something for the next meeting. The resolution that would be proposed is the idea that 

there would be a 100’ no parking distance on the east side year round.   This will be up 

for discussion on the 21st.   

 

Show Boat / River Boat Application. 
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Chris Gomez commented on the Waterfront Commission reviewing this application.  He 

presented a site plan.  The applicant is proposing the Showboat just south of Willett 

Avenue with a gangplank of approximately 80’.  There are public rest rooms, ADA 

compliant, and as a pump-out station.  There will be finger docks to allow boats up to 50’ 

to attract people from outside the Village.  The applicant is looking to enter into an 

agreement with the Board and a potential licensing agreement.  The boat is approximately 

100’.  This is about 20-22 spaces of slips.  This coming boating season we will have an 

increase of boat slips from 59 up to 75.  We would lose the income from the boat slips.  

Trustee Ceccarelli had a concern about the bathrooms and their location.  The next step 

would be the licensing agreement after Waterfront.  Attorney Cerreto would like to know 

from the Trustees what conditions should be in the agreement.  Mayor Pagano appointed 

Trustees Terenzi and Marino and Frank Ferrara to work with Mr. Ferenz. 

 

 

CORRESPONDENCE 
 

From Hector Herrera regarding Taxicab License. 

 

The matter was referred to the Village Clerk and Village Attorney to prepare a report for 

the Board. 

 

From Reliance Engine & Hose Co. No. 1 on the election of Osman Arita to 

membership. 

 

The Board duly noted the correspondence. 

 

From Reliance Engine & Hose Co. No. 1 on the expulsion of Steven Gerardi. 

 

The Board accepted the correspondence. 

 

From Reliance Engine & Hose Co. No. 1 on the expulsion of Ivan Mazariegos. 

 

The Board accepted the correspondence. 

 

From Reliance Engine & Hose Co. No. 1 on the expulsion of Jorge Carranza. 

 

The Board accepted the correspondence. 

 

From American Cancer Society regarding proposal for community engagement at 

RELAY FOR LIFE.  

 

Mayor Pagano noted that the group spoke earlier.  

 

The Board duly noted the correspondence. 

 

From Centro Cultural Bolivia requesting permission, for a third parade in the Village 

of Port Chester on Sunday, August 24, 2014 beginning at 1:00 p.m. 
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The Board referred the correspondence to staff with a positive recommendation. 

 

MINUTES 
 

Minutes from March 17, 2014 

 

On motion of TRUSTEE MARINO, seconded by TRUSTEE ADAMS, The 

Board of Trustees accepted the minutes of March 17, 2014 

 

ROLL CALL 

 

AYES: Trustees Adams, Brakewood, Marino, Ceccarelli and Mayor Pagano. 

NOES: None. 

ABSENT: Trustees Kenner and Terenzi. 

 

DATE: April 7, 2014 

 

Minutes from March 27, 2014 
 

On motion of TRUSTEE ADAMS, seconded by TRUSTEE MARINO, The 

Board of Trustees accepted the minutes of March 27, 2014. 

 

ROLL CALL 

 

AYES: Trustees Adams, Brakewood, Marino, Ceccarelli and Mayor Pagano. 

NOES: None. 

ABSENT: Trustees Kenner and Terenzi. 

 

DATE: April 7, 2014 

 

 

PUBLIC COMMENTS AND BOARD COMMENTS 

Mayor Pagano asked if there was anyone from the audience who would like to make any 

comments regarding this public hearing. 

 

Comments were made by: 

 

Board 

 

Trustee Adams requested that the Boards and Commissions come to the Board Meetings 

and be moved up under Presentations so they do not have to sit through so much of the 

Trustee’s meeting. 

 

Trustee Brakewood was approached by a Rye resident.  Apparently the historical society 

is looking to move the mile-marker that is located on the United Hospital site.  They 
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would like to move it to Rye.  Attorney Cerreto commented this requires investigation.  

This is on state property. 

 

Trustee Brakewood commented about the Complaint Tracker software.  For a small 

amount of money you can get this automated on the web site. 

 

Trustee Brakewood commented we should adopt a resolution that Port Chester is the 

restaurant capital of Westchester.  We should expand to be the official restaurant and 

entertainment capital of Westchester. 

 

Trustee Marino thanked everyone who attended the Explorer’s spaghetti dinner. 

 

Trustee Ceccarelli commented we should increase the fees for boating.  He commented 

on the Drew Street housing and smoking in the lobby.   

 

Mayor Pagano commented about the murder in 2012.  The PC police department 

cooperated with the DA’s office that  led to the capture and the manslaughter conviction 

for a 25 year sentence. 

 

At 11:50 p.m., on motion of TRUSTEE ADAMS, seconded by TRUSTEE 

MARINO the Board adjourned into an executive session to consult with Village Attorney 

regarding Starwood. 

 

ROLL CALL 

 

AYES: Trustees Adams, Brakewood, Marino, Ceccarelli and Mayor Pagano. 

NOES: None. 

ABSENT: Trustees Kenner and Terenzi. 

 

DATE: April 7, 2014 

 

Present in addition to the Board of Trustees, were Village Manager, Christopher Steers; 

Village Clerk, Janusz R. Richards; Village Attorney, Anthony Cerreto; Village Treasurer, 

Leonie Douglas; Director of Planning and Development Christopher Gomez; Christopher 

Ameigh Administrative Aide to the Village Manager.  

 

No action was taken in executive session. 

 

At 12:01 a.m. on Tuesday April 8, 2014, a motion to come out of executive 

session was made by TRUSTEE ADAMS, seconded by TRUSTEE MARINO, the Board 

of Trustees closed the executive session. 

 

ROLL CALL 

 

AYES: Trustees Adams, Brakewood, Marino, Ceccarelli and Mayor Pagano. 

NOES: None. 

ABSENT: Trustees Kenner and Terenzi. 

 

DATE: April 7, 2014 
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At 12:02 a.m. on Tuesday April 8, 2014, on motion of TRUSTEE ADAMS, 

seconded by TRUSTEE MARINO, the meeting was closed. 

 

ROLL CALL 

 

AYES: Trustees Adams, Brakewood, Marino, Ceccarelli and Mayor Pagano. 

NOES: None. 

ABSENT: Trustees Kenner and Terenzi. 

 

DATE: April 7, 2014 

 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

 

Janusz R. Richards 

Village Clerk 

 


